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FROM: Jeffrey O. G. Ogbar 
 

Dear members of the Appropriations Committee: 

My name is Jeffrey O. G. Ogbar. I am a resident of Connecticut. I am submitting this testimony in support 

of HB 275 regarding State Personnel - Collective Bargaining - Faculty, Part-Time Faculty, and Graduate 

Assistants. This bill would extend collective bargaining rights to graduate assistants and faculty, including 

those who are tenure-track, nontenure-track and part-time, at University System of Maryland 

campuses, Morgan State University and St. Mary’s College of Maryland. 

Collective bargaining rights enable university staff to advocate for students at the bargaining table and 

beyond, without fear of retaliation by the employer. This gives them a protected voice to: 

• Push back against skyrocketing tuition and fees; 

• Advocate for relief from the overwhelming burden of student debt; and  

• Fight for safer campuses.  

Faculty at Maryland higher education institutions who are able to bargain collectively with their 

employers have negotiated for improvements in pay, benefits, workplace safety and other working 

conditions. For example, during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, AFT-Maryland members 

advocated for hazard pay and proper protection for educators, nurses, and state and local government 

workers.i HB 275 will give University of Maryland faculty the same opportunity to join together to 

advocate for improvements at work. 

Some of our part-time faculty work at multiple institutions and drive many hours across Maryland, all in 

an attempt to cobble together enough for a living wage. Collective bargaining would allow faculty to 

have a unified voice during negotiations between faculty and the administration to improve their pay. 

Research shows that unions can also reduce income inequality for women, Black and Hispanic workers, 

as collective bargaining allows for negotiations that represent the entire group rather than decision-

making that is clouded by individual bias.ii  

Collective bargaining can also ensure that faculty have an outlet for their concerns. Faculty can come 

together through their exclusive representative to gather consensus on institutional policies and 

procedures and lift up the collective will of the university staff. This process streamlines the 

administrative decision-making process too, as it requires these decisions to be made openly and 

transparently and strengthens the role of the faculty and graduate students who are tasked with 

executing the institution’s mission.  

Research shows that union representation is positively associated with employee satisfaction and 

overall well-being.iii This is particularly important at a time when many faculty are leaving their jobs, 

even those with tenure.iv Without faculty to teach, how can colleges and universities educate students 

to prepare them to face the next global challenge?  



It is through collective bargaining that higher education faculty, graduate assistants and other teaching 

staff can negotiate for improvements in student learning conditions and staff working conditions. I urge 

you to support HB 275. 
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